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1
PURPOSE

1.1. To inform committee of progress on various aspects of indoor leisure provision and engineering development.

1.2. Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:


· Council Ambitions – many of the initiatives reported here are intended to make services more accessible to disadvantaged groups and to protect and enhance the existing environmental quality of our area. 

· Community Objectives – the issues covered in this report offer cultural opportunities, promote the development of sustainable tourism and help improve the environment of the area. 

· Corporate Priorities – partnership working is central to many of these projects, which are intended to improve the well-being of people in the Ribble Valley. 

· Other Considerations – none identified.

2
FOOTPATH AT BRUNGERLEY PARK, CLITHEROE
The riverside footpath in Brungerley Park continues to remain closed off with suitable diversions appropriately signed.  An order has been sent to Lancashire County Councils Asset Group to carryout a desk top study to establish the underlying rock strata, services in the area, etc and for boreholes and dynamic probes at the collapse site to establish ground conditions.  The cost of this work is £3,000 for which Policy & Finance Committee at Min 149(ii) agreed to make the necessary funds available.  It is anticipated that the work will get underway during week beginning 8th September with the report setting out the findings due in mid October.

3
CURRENT ARTS DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS IN RIBBLE VALLEY 
3.1
Active Ageing
Ribble Valley Borough Council Arts Development has been working in Partnership with Age Concern Lancashire over the past 12 months to deliver taster workshops in a range of creative subjects. All these workshops have been aimed at people who are age 50+ and who live in rural isolation. So far we have delivered free or heavily subsidised workshops in ceramics, creative writing, textiles, drawing and contemporary dance, in Slaidburn, Waddington, West Bradford and Clitheroe. As well as the workshops we have held two well-attended exhibitions at the Platform Gallery. 

 

3.2
The Big Draw
A Big Draw event including adult and children’s workshops led by professional artists is to be held at the Platform Gallery and Clitheroe Castle labyrinth this October.  This is part of national drawing month, organised by the national campaign for drawing. 

3.3
Launch of the Ribble Valley Art Alliance Website
In early November a website launch event will be happening at The Grand featuring live music, exhibits and speakers to show of some of the Ribble Valleys hottest creative talent.

3.4
The Ribble Valley Sculpture Trail 
Phase 2
Commissioned sculptor Halima Cassell is working on six fantastic new ceramic sculptures for the park, size ranging from 8ft in height by 2 ft in width to 5ft in high 2 ft in width.  They will be installed by the end of 2008.
 

Phase 3

We will be sending out the brief for this in the next six months, looking for an artist/ graphic designer to design leaflets and prepare signage for the park, in collaboration with the local community.
    

3.5
Castle
We have commissioned artists Justine Cook and David Lewis to produce a piece of permanent sculpture in response to the well site at Clitheroe Castle, to be situated in the new café.

RVBC including Ribble Valley Arts Development and The Platform Galley staff are working with the museum service to put together an exhibition programme and education focus for the launch in 2009.

We have secured the exhibition, Facing North for September 2009.

 

We are putting together a bid to fund a part time education post at the gallery for the next 3 years, which will feed into work at the castle museum.
 
3.6
Creativity works 
Ribble Valley Arts Development continue to support creative business through Creativity Works, working with Creative Lancashire and a number of other creative business experts to supply top quality advice to creative businesses within the Ribble Valley.

   
3.7
The Platform Gallery
The Platform Gallery continues to put on high quality craft exhibitions and workshops over the coming years and hopes to strengthen links to educational establishments in the region if we secure an education officer.

Currently showing at the Platform Gallery is the ‘People Watching’ exhibition based on artists who observe the human condition in their work, which is thrilling adults and children alike throughout the summer holidays. This will be followed by a Yorkshire and Lancashire textiles exhibition and the annual Christmas crafts exhibition will round off the year.

We are in the process of putting together the program for 2009.

3.8
Embroider Your Skateboard
This unusually titled project is a collaboration between the British DIY craft community, Platform Gallery, Clitheroe, Turnpike Gallery in Lee and the Ribble Valley Youth Service.  A group of 30 young people will get to work with an artist from Gorilla embroidery to design and ‘embroider’ a new skateboard that will then be on exhibition at the Platform Gallery with the winning entry to be exhibited at the Turnpike Gallery in Lee. This project is specifically targeted at young men, some of whom are ‘at risk’.
  

3.9
Ludus Dance

Ribble Valley Arts Development continues to work with Bowland High School and Longridge Youth Club to provide Contemporary dance through Ludus Dance at both centres (part fund with Longridge youth group).
    
3.10
Spot on Rural Touring
We continue to promote and part fund Spot on Rural Touring, which sees a fine selection of high quality performances visiting rural venues throughout Ribble Valley. Next tour starts October 08, visiting 10 Ribble Valley venues including Whalley Village Hall, Mellor Brook and Chipping.
   
3.11
Art Barn - Calderstones
We are supporting staff at Calderstones residential medical centre in Whalley, who have put together a proposal including eight artist commissions to develop an arts barn in the grounds of the centre for residents of Calderstones and local community groups.
 
3.12
Kicking leaves
This youth literature festival will be going ahead in schools in the Ribble Valley this autumn, delivered by Mid Pennine Arts and partly funded by RVBC.  
3.13
Workshops at the Platform Gallery
Over the summer we have held 10 specialist workshops for adults and children ranging from hand built porcine techniques to family friendly drop in windmill making. We have a number of adult textile workshops coming up to coincide with our textiles open exhibition as well as a Pendle Witch kids workshop.

3.14
For more information on the workshops, please call the gallery on 01200 443071 or see www.ribblevalley.gov.uk/platformgalleryworkshops
4
TOURISM
4.1
Ribble Valley Tourism Association
The tourism association continues to drive tourism forward and improve business networking by encouraging membership and increasing benefits for members. 

The latest activity to take place was on Thursday 28th August. A familiarisation visit at Browsholme Hall followed by refreshments at Bashall Eaves Village Hall was organised by the association for members of Ribble Valley Tourism Association. The invitation was extended to Lancaster and Wyre Tourism Associations in order to encourage better cross-district partnerships and support activities. 

This event was a great success and over 45 people attended including the Mayor of Ribble Valley, who is the President of the RVTA, and Mayoress, the tourism and arts officer and tourist information centre officer. 

It was decided that Lancaster and Wyre Associations would organise similar events in the future.

Furthermore, the RVTA will soon be re-launching with the unveiling of a new members extranet, membership pack and visitor mini guide. 

Further information about the RVTA can be sought from Clitheroe Visitor Information Centre or from Rebecca Kay, tourism and arts officer on 01200 414496.

4.2
Clitheroe Visitor Information Centre
In April we saw the closure of Clitheroe Information Centre, which was located on Market Place, and was jointly operated by RVBC and LCC.

Although LCC withdrew their funding, Ribble Valley Borough Council were committed to maintain the services of the centre in Clitheroe and relocated to the council offices main reception area on level B. This area was quickly transformed into the new, temporary home for the Clitheroe Visitor Information. 

All the same tourist information services and information is still provided including transport and coach tours information, accommodation booking, tickets sales and events information, local attractions information and tickets and there is an improved and enhanced display of local produce, gifts, postcards and souvenir ideas.

Due to increased demand in order to maintain the same service, we have increased our staffing levels and have one full time member of staff and now 2 part time assistants, which are supported by casual members of staff who are employed when required to cover for absences, holidays and sickness. 

So far we have received very positive feedback about the new location by visitors and members of staff alike, who have commented that the reception area is much more vibrant and an attractive use of space. 

Members are encouraged to visit the new facilities and see what information could be found for them. 

Tel: 01200 425566.

4.3
North West Development Agency Secret Shopper Reports
The annual reports were recently undertaken to review Tourist Information Centres across Lancashire and indeed the North West. 

This year Clitheroe Visitor Information Centre scored an impressive 97% whereby the average over all TICs in the North West (68 centres) was 81.28%. 

This score put the centre into 4th place overall across Lancashire (out of 15 centres).

Considering the relocation that the centre has undergone and that this still is not the ideal location for visitor information in the town, it is a great achievement for the Borough Council. 

5
CONCLUSION


Committee note the contents of the report

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers - None 

For further information please contact Chris Hughes 01200 414479
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